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MAIDEN NEWTON PARISH COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON

THURSDAY 6 DECEMBER 2012 
IN THE COMMUNAL ROOM WEBBERS PIECE

CHAIR:  Cllr. Sally Falkingham (SF)       PRESENT:            Cllr. Cherri Dyke
   (CD) 


Cllr. Alan Goff

   (AG)









            Cllr. Neville Higman
   (NHi)


Cllr. Norman House
   (NHo)

Cllr. Diana Padfield       (DP)                                                                                              
County & District

Cllr. Jill Haynes              (JH)


John Ball (Clerk)
   (JB)
PCSO Sarah Pilcher and four members of the public attended the meeting and the following comments were made :-
JH mentioned the following in respect of WDDC:-
· The move to the new building had begun. Generally speaking all services with public counters would be based on the ground floor. The Library would not move until the Spring. SF added that the majority of the Housing Department would be based in Weymouth but she had been told that there would be a couple of staff based in Dorchester to provide a drop-in service and for appointments.

· Toller Porcorum Community Land Trust had put a planning application in for a small number of affordable houses and a shop/post office.

and the following re DCC:-
· Further savings of some £15mn needed to be found to balance the 2013/14 budget in addition to the £45mn already identified.
· The EU had agreed to fund Dorset’s Superfast Broadband bid. The project would now be put out to tender.

· Debbie Ward, the new Chief Executive, began work on 1 November. Interviews are taking place this month for new Directors of Adult Services and Children’s Services.
· A large number of secondary schools are opting to change to academy status but primaries are generally deciding to stay under DCC.

· Planning permission has been granted for a new visitor centre in Thorncombe Woods and Heritage Lottery funding has been agreed in a joint project with the National Trust.

· Sarah Pilcher gave a brief report on current issues. There had been a number of shed break-ins in the area, generally at night - she could supply low level alarms to anyone who wanted one. Training was available if anyone was interested in setting up a Community Speedwatch scheme. Parking on double yellow lines in the village was discussed - a joint exercise to identify offenders could be mounted. In answer to a question from SF, she reported that farm animal rustling was not a current problem.
· Gary Free asked where he could obtain sandbags. They were available from pallets at the rear of the Fire Station but had all been used during the recent flooding. Replenishments had been ordered.      
· DP had been asked by Theresa Critchell to report that the school governors had agreed to look into the siting of a new playgroup building on the edge of their playing field area.
· Theresa had also asked for it to be pointed out to BT that their telegraph pole at the junction of Back Lane and Frome Lane needed to be better marked. Theresa (who has poor eyesight) had bumped into it in the dark one night. She suggested that a white line on the ground around the pole could have alerted her to its position.
· NHo mentioned that the Alzheimers Society now had regular meetings in the Village Hall.  
SF declared the Parish Council meeting open at 7.23.     
         
    ACTION

	1
	Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr. Paul Valinski (PV).  


	

	2
	Declarations of interest:- 
JB reported that he had received applications for dispensation under Section 31(4) of the Localism Act from all seven parish councillors in order to speak and vote in discussions on setting the precept (item 14). Without these the business would not be able to be transacted and dispensations were therefore granted. 

	

	3
	The minutes of the meeting held on 1 November 2012 were agreed and signed.   

	

	4

	Clerk’s report on points arising/action points not covered elsewhere on the agenda:- 
· JB had contacted WDDC and they had agreed to provide a small litter bin outside the Fire Station in Bull Lane. 
· AG had looked at the Millennium Stone and agreed that it could do with a good clean. He had spoken to his brother and between them they would provide a quote to clean it together with the War Memorial and the area around the Cross.
· The STOP sign at the end of Cattistock Road had not yet been reinstated. JB would chase. 
· JB had spoken to Highways about the condition of a number of roads in the village. They had done an ad-hoc inspection which had found ‘many defects’. These would be rectified in the near future. DP asked JB to ensure that Chapel Lane was included when any repairs were done.
· He had also mentioned that the repainting of the white line at the end of Cornstores was still outstanding. This had now been done.
· Highways had blanked out the unofficial car parking spaces which had     been marked on the roads outside Webbers Piece. 
· Chris Slade had produced an article for the Herald about who to contact on footpath problems. This would go into the January issue.
· Jill Exton had been contacted about the potholes on The Drift but was not hopeful of being able to contribute to their repair this budget year. JB agreed to get a quote for the necessary work which would probably be best done in Spring 2013. Other parties who regularly used the bridleway would be asked to contribute.  
· JB had sent the cheque for £600 (£500 plus VAT) to Porter Dodson in respect of Network Rail’s fees for the sale of the land outside the Village Hall. 
· The completed Register of Members Interests forms had been sent to WDDC’s Monitoring Officer.   
· There was no further news from DCC/WDDC about the possible adoption of the entrance road into White Horse Mews. JH was confident that this would happen in due course. 
· The Norwegian Maple tree which had been given to the parish by Trees for Dorset to commemorate the Diamond Jubilee, had been planted on The Green in Harveys Close in a ceremony on 2 December. The support for the plaque which accompanied the tree was being made by DCC’s Sign Shop.
· The revised village Flood Plan was now almost complete. 
· JB now had a draft of the Deed of Dedication for the Playing Field to be safeguarded under the Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge 2012.  
· PV had submitted the final report and claim in respect of the Barclays Spaces for Sport grant.

· JB had ordered the replacement Parish Council notice board. 
· JB had unsuccessfully attempted to book two places on the Dorset Community Action Funding Fair at Wimborne on 30 November. The event had proved to be extremely popular and had been oversubscribed.

· JB had completed and returned the crime survey from Nick King, one of the unsuccessful candidates for Dorset’s Police and Crime Commissioner. 

	AG
JB
JB
JB


	5

	Reports – Chairman:-
· The Chairman’s report (see attached) had been circulated. 
· SF had copies of the new train timetable available which would come into effect on 9 December - there were no changes to existing services.
· SF asked JB to circulate a copy of the Dorchester Area Community Partnership Area Plan for comment.
· A copy of the summary of forthcoming benefit changes produced by the West Dorset Housing Forum would also be circulated. 
Reports -  meetings attended by councillors:-
· NHi reported that the Community Land Trust had met with Mr & Mrs Marsh’s land agent about Neil’s View 2 and the meeting had been positive. It was possible that a planning application might be able to be submitted soon.  
· NHi and SF together with Darlene Ford from Frome Vauchurch had attended a Neighbourhood Planning seminar organised by Planning Aid and WDDC. A meeting to discuss land possibly available for building in the two communities might be the next step forward in the process.

· CD informed the meeting that smoke detectors had now been fitted in the Village Hall. A Christmas Bazaar was being held the following Saturday.

· AG had attended a Flood Seminar which had been very informative.

	JB
JB

	 6
	Planning Applications:-

The following application was on circulation for comment:-

 CA/12/00409 – Cromwell Hall, Dorchester Road – fell one holly tree.


	

	 7
	Allotments:-
· There were now four half plots available and no waiting list.
· There was a discussion about the possibility of creating a wildlife pond. DP explained that this would partly be to absorb the additional water which came up through the ground during heavy rain but also it would act as a reservoir if the system to pipe water from the river was to fail. It would clearly need to be appropriately fenced for health and safety purposes. After a brief discussion DP proposed that the idea should be approved in principle. CD seconded this and all agreed.     

	

	8
	Play Area:- 
· CD had met with the Friends group who now had some £4,700 to put towards additional equipment. As the parish also had £7,000 set aside for the Play Area and a bid to the WDDC Leisure Development Fund should pay for 20% of the cost, they had had a meeting with SutcliffePlay and received a quote of £10,000 for a Hide and Slide unit plus a pair of Talk Tubes. The only area available to put this was, however, where the old concrete slab was situated. AG agreed to investigate the depth of this to see how much work was entailed in disposing of it. In the meantime CD would seek 2 further quotes as this was what WDDC required for the grant application.   
· The Play Inspection Company had carried out the annual Play Area inspection and their report had been received. As requested, it had been done on the same day as Frampton and Cattistock and we had received a discount as a result. No major problems had been identified and CD was arranging for the minor issues to be rectified.
· JB had put CD’s name on the waiting list for a one day Routine Play Area Inspection course which Wareham Town Council were organising.  

	AG
CD
CD

	9

	Playing field and MUGA:-
· In PV’s absence, SF reported that it had been agreed not to carry out the floodlight maintenance at present, as the one bulb which needed replacement was not causing too many problems. In due course all the bulbs would be replaced in one hit so as to minimise the cost of hiring a cherry picker. 
· DP agreed to assist PV in getting the Greenford View residents to pay their annual gate money. She asked JB to draft a letter to those who had got into the habit of dumping garden rubbish on the edge of the playing field so that these could be delivered at the same time. 

	JB

	10
	Accounts for payment:-
· Jess Carver – grass cutting contract for November - £360 (719) 
· Magna Housing – hire of room for PC meeting (December) - £12 (720)

· John Ball – cost of two toner cartridges for parish printer - £281.64 (721)

· John Ball – Broadband/phone call costs - £36.71 (722)

· Post Office – PAYE (December) - £85.45 (723)

	

	11
	Risk Assessment monthly condition reports:-
The inspection checking sheets had been completed for each property risk      and no action was required.
	

	12
	Replacement of parish computer and provision of backup facilities:-

· During JB’s appraisal the condition of the parish laptop had been discussed. It was now at least 5 years old and was showing its age. SF had sought advice from Tony Gibb, DAPTC’s IT expert, who had agreed that it was time to consider updating it. 

· All were agreed and JB/NHi were given the go ahead with a budget of £600 to cover the cost of a new laptop, software (if required) and back up.  

	

	13
	Grass cutting tender:-

Jess Carver had been the only respondent to the advert for a grass cutting quote for the 2013 year. His quote of £3,700 was less than 2% up on 2012 and was accepted.  

	

	14
	Financial position and precept 2013/14 :-
· NHi reported that he had checked JB’s reconciliation of the end September bank account balances and all was in order.

· JB had produced and circulated a spreadsheet (see attached) showing the 2011/12 budget and actual figures together with the 2012/13 budget and projected actual. This showed a likely surplus at the end year of over £6,000. 
· He had also circulated a spreadsheet (see attached) showing his suggested budget for 2013/14. He went through some of the assumptions he had made in compiling this.
· SF said that, as recorded in her Chairman’s report and discussed in JB’s appraisal, the figures in both spreadsheets included an increased provision for the Clerk’s salary equivalent to payment for 50 hours per month rather than 35 with effect from 1 October. She confirmed that, having checked with other chairmen, this was consistent with the hours paid by other parishes.
· SF also said that, providing the end year surplus materialised as predicted, she would be suggesting that a further sum be set aside for future MUGA maintenance to increase the current £7,000 towards her eventual target of £10,000.      

· The precept implications of the recommended budget were that it would remain as it had been for the previous two years at £18,000. SF proposed that this be accepted and AG seconded the motion. All agreed. 


	

	15
	Community Travel Exchange:-

NHi reminded councillors that as part of the successful bid the parish had made in 2011 to host a Community Travel Exchange pilot, direct IT connectivity from the fire station to DCC was to be implemented. This would enable DCC staff to work from the fire station when needed and would thus reduce the number of car journeys undertaken. £250 was required for this to happen and NHi asked councillors to approve that this sum be released from the fund held at DCC for the project. This was unanimously agreed.   


	

	16
	Report on flooding:-

· AG reported that on Saturday 24 November he and his brother Lawrie had been monitoring the water levels and late in the evening the river overflowed onto the main road at the bottom of Chilfrome Lane. Water was also building up outside 67 Dorchester Road. He called out the Fire Brigade who pumped water out of this area until around 4.30 a.m. which prevented it getting into the house. Two other houses did suffer some water ingress but the levels on the road only reached about 8-10 inches which meant that the road did not have to be closed.
· Another incident occurred on the following Wednesday. NHo was called out to Station Road/Pound Piece where water was bubbling up through manhole covers and threatening the houses on the corner. SF was also involved and, as number 10 Pound Piece is occupied by a disabled resident who was getting very concerned, Highways were contacted and managed to stem the flow. The drains in this area have since been cleared of obstructions and flushed through.           
	

	17
	Village Hall fire escape:-

· The recent Village Hall fire risk assessment had identified a problem with the disabled escape route at the rear of the building. Rectifying this would necessitate a ramp having to be formed to take disabled occupants straight out into the rear car park area across both Village Hall and Parish Council land. The existing wall in this area was also in a very poor state and AG had estimated that the whole job might cost as much as £4,000. 

· It was agreed that AG would get an accurate quotation for the work and do some scale drawings so that he and DP would be able to take them into WDDC to see if planning permission would be required.  
	AG/DP

	18

	Any Other Correspondence:-
· JB had received notices about Christmas refuse and recycling arrangements which he had posted on the boards. SF mentioned that, if the parish council arranged for Christmas trees to be collected together in one place for recycling, a payment of £1 for each one collected would be made. It was agreed that this was worth doing and JB suggested that the White Horse Mews car park could be used as a collection point. He was asked to confirm this to WDDC and arrange a suitable date. SF would advertise these details in the January Herald. 

· E-mail about changes to South West Coaches bus services – circulated. 
· Questionnaire about pre-09.30 concessionary bus travel – circulated and would be put on agenda for January meeting.
· E-mail about WDDC consultation on draft charging schedules for their proposed Community Infrastructure Levies – circulated.
· E-mail from WDDC re Local Plan Alternative Sites Consultation – circulated.
· Julie Girling MEP November 12 Newsletter – circulated.

· JB had contacted DCC about their failure to follow up the suggestion made in October 2011 that the 30 m.p.h. sign in Cattistock Road should be moved. It had now be placed on their list for proritisation and investigation when budgets allowed.    

· SF had received an invitation from Tara Hansford (DCC Rights of Way) to a meeting to be held on 11 December about possible funding for clearing the Maiden Newton to Toller Porcorum section of the proposed Trailway to Bridport - JB and DP agreed to accompany SF. 


	JB

SF
JB


	
	Meeting closed at 9:10 p.m. Date of next meeting 3 January 2013 at 7.00 p.m.
	


Parish Clerk: John Ball, 3 Harveys Close, Maiden Newton Tel 01300 320522




